COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT

COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA

And,

COMMUNICATIONS WORKERS OF AMERICA

Local 4340

(CLERK'S BARGAINING UNIT AT SHERIFF'S DEPARTMENT)

01/01/2024 - 12/31/2026

Table of Contents

Article	Page

Article 1: AGREEMENT4
Article 2: RECOGNITION4
Article 3: STATEMENT OF PURPOSE
Article 4: PLEDGE AGAINST DISCRIMINATION
Article 5: POLICIES AND PROCEDURES
Article 6: MANAGEMENT RIGHTS6
Article 7: DUES AND UNION SECURITY
Article 8: REPRESENTATION7
Article 9: UNION LEAVE AND ORIENTATION8
Article 10: UNION BULLETIN BOARDS8
Article 11: NO STRIKE/NO LOCKOUT9
Article 12: WAGES9
Article 13: OVERTIME-PREMIUM PAY11
Article 14: MILEAGE REIMBURSEMENT11
Article 15: GROUP INSURANCE/HOSPITALIZATION11
Article 16: HOLIDAYS AND HOLIDAY PAY13
Article 17: LONGEVITY13
Article 18: HOURS OF WORK
Article 19: SENIORITY15
Article 20: TRANSFERS15
Article 21: PROBATIONARY PERIOD16
Article 22: PROMOTIONS16
Article 23: PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS16
Article 24: LAYOFF AND RECALL17
Article 25: DISCIPLINE
Article 26: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE
Article 27: SICK LEAVE
Article 28: FITNESS-FOR-DUTY EXAMINATION23
Article 29: SICK LEAVE DONATION PROGRAM24

Article 30: PERSONAL DAYS	25
Article 31: VACATION LEAVE	25
Article 32: LEAVE OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY	27
Article 33: FMLA	27
Article 34: BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	27
Article 35: MILITARY LEAVE OF ABSENCE	28
Article 36: SICK LEAVE CONVERSION	28
Article 37: TEMPORARY WORK LEVEL ADJUSTMENT	29
Article 38: JOB DESCRIPTIONS	29
Article 39: PRE-TAX DEDUCTIONS FOR PERS CONTRIBUTIONS	29
Article 40: JOB AUDITS	30
Article 41: CWA PAF CHECKOFF	30
Article 42: PERSONNEL FILES	31
Article 43: AFTER-HOURS CALL	31
Article 44: DRUG/ ALCOHOL TESTING	31
Article 45: LICENSE/CERTIFICATION	35
Article 46: EXPIRATION AND RENEWAL	36
Article 47: PAID PARENTAL LEAVE	36
Article 48: PAYROLL	36

Article 1: AGREEMENT

SECTION 1. The County of Cuyahoga, hereinafter referred to as the "Employer" or "the County" and the Communications Workers of America, Local 4340, hereinafter referred to as the "Union" representing "Employees" in the bargaining unit, agree to be bound by the following terms and conditions as they are defined in this collective bargaining agreement, hereinafter referred to as the "Agreement."

SECTION 2. This Agreement is subject to all laws of the State of Ohio and the United States of America. It is also subject to the rules and regulations of other appropriate agencies. Should any portion of this Agreement be made invalid by law, such invalidation of the portion in question shall not invalidate the remainder of the Agreement. Any portion so invalidated shall be renegotiated at a mutually agreeable time.

Article 2: RECOGNITION

SECTION 1. The County does hereby recognize and accept the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for the purpose of collective bargaining with respect to rates of pay, wages, hours of employment and all other terms and conditions of employment for all Employees, but excluding Correction Officers, Deputy Sheriffs, and supervisors as defined by law governing such matters.

The Bargaining Unit includes the following classifications at the Sheriff's Department:

Sheriff's Clerk Data Systems Programmer Data Systems Technician Administrative Coordinator

SECTION 2. If the County establishes a classification at the Sheriff's Department which is clerical or comparable to the Radio Operator in nature that did not exist on the effective date of this Agreement, the Employer will meet with the Union to discuss whether such position warrants inclusion under Ohio Revised Code Chapter 4117. If the parties cannot agree, the decision of SERB will be final for the duration of the Agreement.

Article 3: STATEMENT OF PURPOSE

The purpose of this Collective Bargaining Agreement is to set forth terms and conditions of employment and to promote orderly and harmonious labor relations in the mutual interests of Cuyahoga County and the CWA. The parties, therefore, recognize that the interests of the community and the job security of the Employees depend upon the establishment and rendition of proper services to the citizens of Cuyahoga County.

To these ends, Cuyahoga County and CWA intend to not only implement the letter and spirit of this Collective Bargaining Agreement, but also to encourage friendly and cooperative relations to the fullest degree between the respective representatives of the parties at all levels.

Article 4: PLEDGE AGAINST DISCRIMINATION

The provisions of this Agreement shall be applied equally to all Employees in the bargaining unit without discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, gender identity, national origin, sexual orientation, disability, age, ancestry, marital status or political opinions or affiliations. Both parties equally share the responsibility for applying this provision of the Agreement.

Article 5: POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

SECTION 1. Pursuant to the "Management Rights" article of this Agreement, the parties recognize the authority of the Employer to promulgate reasonable rules and regulations for its operation. It is also recognized that in the interests of labor/management relationships, such rules, regulations, policies, procedures and directives must be communicated to the Employees in an effective fashion.

<u>SECTION 2.</u> Any new rules, regulations, policies, procedures or directives shall be given to the local unit director for posting on Union bulletin boards in a timely manner.

SECTION 3. It is not the purpose of this Article to cause the Employer to reduce to writing generally understood policy practices which are in common use. Disputes concerning this interpretation are to be referred to the Grievance Procedure.

Article 6: MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

<u>SECTION 1.</u> Unless the Employer agrees otherwise in this Agreement, nothing impairs the right and responsibility of the Employer:

- 1) To determine matters of inherent managerial policy which include, but are not limited to, areas of discretion or policy such as the functions and programs of the public employer, its standards of services, its overall budget, its utilization of technology and organizational structure;
- 2) To direct, supervise, evaluate and hire Employees;
- 3) To maintain and improve the efficiency and effectiveness of operations;
- 4) To determine the overall methods, process, means and personnel by which operations are to be conducted;
- 5) To suspend, discipline, demote, or discharge for just cause, or layoff, transfer, assign, train, and administer tests based on the training, and schedule, promote and retain Employees;
- 6) To determine the adequacy and size of the work force;
- 7) To determine the overall mission of the Employer as a unit of government;
- 8) To effectively manage the work force;
- 9) To take actions to carry out the mission of the public Employer as a governmental unit;
- 10) To require a medical, toxicological, or psychological examination to determine performance capability and suitability for continued employment, at the Employer's expense, from a physician designated by the Employer.

Further, this Article does not limit the rights of the Employer under Ohio Revised Code Section 4117.08.

Article 7: DUES AND UNION SECURITY

SECTION 1. Employees may resign from Union membership in accordance with state and federal law. Notice of resignation must be in writing and presented to the Union Local President and the Employer. The payment of dues and assessments uniformly required of the entire membership shall be the only required condition of membership.

SECTION 2. The Union agrees to accept all present Employees in the bargaining unit into membership, provided they make proper and timely application and tender to the Union periodic dues and any Union assessments.

SECTION 3. In the case of Employees returning to work after a layoff or leave of absence, or transferred back into the bargaining unit, who previously properly executed authorization for check-off of dues forms, deductions will be made for membership dues and any Union assessments.

SECTION 4. Where the Employee or the Union has delivered to the Employer proper legal, voluntary authorization for such deductions, the Employer will deduct from the pay of each Employee, all Union assessments and periodic dues. All deductions shall be made from the first pay earned each month. A check for such monies shall be forwarded to the financial secretary/treasurer of the local Union of the designated unit by the 20th day of each month. Any member shall have authorized deductions made from the first pay of the next calendar month in which the member is compensated for forty (40) or more hours during the previous month. The parties shall cooperate with each other to provide financial information concerning check-off monies and Employees involved. The Employee will be relieved of its obligation to check off an Employee's dues if the Employee revokes dues in accordance with the authorization card and notifies the Employer and the Union in writing.

SECTION 5. The Union shall assume full and complete responsibility for the disposition of all funds received and shall save the Employer harmless therefrom. The parties agree that the Employer assumes no obligation, financial or otherwise, arising out of the provisions of this Article.

Article 8: REPRESENTATION

SECTION 1. Both parties recognize that any person may represent themself in labor relations disputes with the Employer. However, no person may be accompanied or represented in such disputes by any person not recognized as a Union representative. In disputes in which a person represents themself past the first step of the grievance procedure, the Union shall be included.

SECTION 2. The Employer shall not be required to admit more than three non-Employee representatives to the Employer's facilities during working hours. Upon entering, non-Employee representatives shall identify themselves to the Employer or its designated representative.

SECTION 3. The Employer recognizes the right of the Union to select one steward per department and a chief steward. Stewards shall not be limited to representing Employees in the same department to which they are assigned. The Union will provide the Employer with a written list of officers and authorized Union

representatives (including both Employee and non-Employee Union representatives) upon the full execution of this Agreement and as necessary thereafter to reflect the addition or removal of any officers or authorized Union representatives.

<u>SECTION 4.</u> All Union representatives may investigate and process grievances during scheduled working hours without loss of time or pay. Union representatives shall furnish twenty-four (24) hours of advanced written notice to their supervisors so that arrangements can be made for their release.

Article 9: UNION LEAVE AND ORIENTATION

<u>SECTION 1.</u> During each year of this Agreement, the Union stewards will be entitled to a total of twelve (12) unpaid leave of absence days for required attendance at Union-related meetings.

SECTION 2. The Union will notify the Employer in writing at least two (2) weeks prior to the use of Union leave. The Union agrees that by the use of this Union Leave provision, no overtime situations will be created, and the days shall be scheduled so as not to interfere with normal operations.

SECTION 3. The Employer will notify the Union within fourteen (14) days of the start date of a new bargaining unit Employee.

SECTION 4. The Employer will notify the Union seven (7) days in advance of scheduled new employee orientations to the extent reasonably practicable, including those held online. The Union shall be provided access to meet with new Employees during or immediately after orientation sessions, and to distribute packets of information supplied by the Union to all new Employees.

The Employer agrees to provide updated lists of bargaining unit Employees with contact information by the 20th of every month. The contact information shall include: name, amount of dues or fees deducted, payroll id, rate of pay, job classification, address, County hire date, bargaining unit seniority date.

Article 10: UNION BULLETIN BOARDS

<u>SECTION 1.</u> The Employer shall provide space for a bulletin board in a proper location within the Department solely for use by the Union to post notices.

SECTION 2. It is agreed that the following notices shall not require prior Employer approval:

a) Posting of rules and regulations of the Union;

- b) Notices of Union meetings and election results;
- c) Notices of recreational and entertainment activities;
- d) Educational material.

The Union shall provide the Employer's designee with copies of any and all notices or documents which they desire to be placed on the bulletin board. The Union shall furnish a copy of bulletin board notices to the Employer's designee upon request. Any material deemed offensive and/or objectionable shall immediately be removed.

Article 11: NO STRIKE/NO LOCKOUT

SECTION 1. The Union shall not, directly or indirectly, call, sanction, encourage, finance, and/or assist in any way, nor shall any Employee instigate or participate, directly or indirectly, in any strike, walkout, work stoppage or slowdown, at any operation or operations of the Employer for the duration of this Agreement.

SECTION 2. The Union shall cooperate with the Employer in continuing operations in a normal manner and shall actively discourage and endeavor to prevent or terminate any violations of Section 1. In the event any violation of Section 1 occurs, the Union shall immediately notify all Employees that the strike, walkout, work stoppage, or slowdown at any operation or operations of the Employer is prohibited and is not in any way sanctioned or approved by the Union. Furthermore, the Union shall also immediately advise all Employees to return to work at once.

<u>SECTION 3.</u> The Employer shall not lock out any Employees for the duration of this Agreement.

Article 12: WAGES

SECTION 1. Effective the first date of the first full pay period in January 2024, the wage schedules for employees shall be as follows, inclusive of a two percent (2%) general wage increase:

a) Administrative Coordinator and Sheriff's Clerk: (All Sheriff's Clerks)

Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
\$21.27	\$21.70	\$22.14	\$22.59	\$23.05	\$23.52	\$24.00	\$24.48	\$24.97

b) Data Systems Programmer/ Data Systems Technician

Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5
\$25.74	\$26.77	\$27.84	\$28.95	\$30.11

SECTION 2. Effective the first day of the first full pay period in January 2025, there shall be a two percent (2%) general wage increase. The wage schedules for employees shall be as follows:

a) Administrative Coordinator and Sheriff's Clerk

Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
\$21.70	\$22.14	\$22.59	\$23.05	\$23.52	\$24.00	\$24.48	\$24.97	\$25.47

b) Data Systems Programmer/Data Systems Technician

Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5
\$26.25	\$27.31	\$28.40	\$29.53	\$30.71

SECTION 3. There shall be a wage re-opener for 2026 limited to a general wage increase.

SECTION 4. During each year of this Agreement, step progression along the above wage schedules shall occur on the first day of the first full pay period in July. To assimilate to the new method, step advancement will occur on a blended schedule in 2024. Employees whose anniversaries occur prior to the first day of the first full pay period of July 2024 shall receive their 2024 step increases on their anniversary dates. Employees whose anniversaries occur after the first day of the first full pay period of July 2024 shall receive their 2024 step increases on the first full pay period of July 2024 shall receive their 2024 step increases on the first day of the first full pay period of July 2024 shall receive their 2024 step increases on the first day of the first full pay period of July 2024.

SECTION 5. The parties agree that the Employer, in its sole discretion, has authority to hire a new Employee at an advanced step, up to and inclusive of step 4 of the wage grade for the Sheriff Clerk classification and up to and inclusive of step 4 of the wage grade for the Administrative Coordinator classification, based on prior documented year(s) of experience performing clerical-technical work at any federal, state, or local law enforcement agency. The parties agree that the Employer, in its sole discretion, has the authority to hire a new Data Systems Programmer/ Data Systems Technician up to and inclusive of step 3 of the wage grade for the Data Systems Programmer/ Data Systems Programmer/ Data Systems Technician classification based on skills, ability, experience, education, and qualifications. Placement of newly hired employees shall not be subject to Article 26 (Grievance Procedure) or Article 40 (Job Audits) of the parties' collective bargaining agreement.

<u>SECTION 6</u>, Only those employees who are in active status in the bargaining unit as of the date this Agreement is ratified by the Cuyahoga County Council shall be eligible to receive retroactive payment provided in Section 1 of this Article.

Article 13: OVERTIME-PREMIUM PAY

SECTION 1. An Employee who works in excess of forty (40) hours during their workweek shall be paid at the rate of time-and one-half (1-1/2) for all hours worked over forty (40). For the purpose of this Section, paid vacation shall count as hours worked.

<u>SECTION 2.</u> Call-in Pay: An Employee called in to work at a time not preceding a regularly-scheduled shift shall be paid at a time-and one-half (1-1/2) rate.

SECTION 3. The Employer shall be the sole judge of the necessity for overtime. The Employer shall attempt to make an equitable distribution of overtime among qualified Employees within a departmental classification to the extent reasonably practicable. Employees who are offered overtime and refuse or fail to work the overtime for any reason shall be credited as having worked the overtime for the purpose of aiding overtime distribution.

SECTION 4. In the event the Employer has determined that there is a need for overtime, in accordance with its management rights, the Employer may mandate Employees to work overtime. Overtime (whether mandated or accepted) and not worked will be considered an unapproved absence and subject to discipline pursuant to the Employer's Attendance Policy unless the Employee's absence is excused by management.

Employees may receive compensatory time in lieu of overtime pay upon Management's approval. Accrued compensatory time may only be utilized with Management's prior approval. Employees may accrue approved compensatory time in accordance with the FLSA, and unused compensatory time will be paid out in accordance with the FLSA.

Article 14: MILEAGE REIMBURSEMENT

Employees who are required to use their personal vehicles in the scope of County employment shall be reimbursed for mileage at the IRS rate.

Article 15: GROUP INSURANCE/HOSPITALIZATION

SECTION 1. An eligible Employee is defined as a full time Employee covered by this Agreement. The Flex Count Plan (the plan) is defined as the section 125 or cafeteria plan, which is provided by the Employer for health insurance, benefits for County employees. The Employer shall provide eligible Employees the opportunity to enroll in the plan once during each plan year at its annual open enrollment period. The plan year commences on January 1, and ends on December 31 of the calendar year, but is subject to change.

<u>SECTION 2</u>. Effective January 1, 2024, bi-weekly Employee contributions for medical and prescription drug benefits shall be determined as follows:

a) <u>METROHEALTH PLAN</u>

- 1. For all three years of the Agreement, the County shall offer an HSA plan through the MetroHealth System with no bi-weekly contribution to employees;
- 2. The bi-weekly contribution for a non-HSA plan offered through MetroHealth shall be as follows:
 - a. 2024: 93% Employer, 7% Employee
 - b. 2025: 93% Employer, 7% Employee
 - c. 2026: Reopener

b) OTHER BENEFIT PLANS

The biweekly health insurance contribution rates for all other plans shall be as follows:

- 1. 2024: 86% Employer, 14% Employee
- 2. 2025: 86% Employer, 14% Employee
- 3. 2026: Reopener

<u>SECTION 3.</u> The costs of the medical and prescription drug plans will be determined through an actuarially certified process that is verified through an outside party and that includes reserves necessary to sustain the plans. In successive plan years, the Employer may add to or delete plans/providers offered and/or Employees may be offered additional plans with reduced or increased benefit levels.

SECTION 4. Effective January 1, 2024, the Employer shall contribute 86% of the costs for the ancillary benefit plans (i.e. vision and dental) and the Employee shall contribute 14% of the cost for ancillary benefit plans for 2024 and 2025. There shall be a reopener for 2026.

<u>SECTION 5.</u> The Employer shall be entitled to increase the cost containment features of the Flex Count plans which may include, but are not limited to, deductibles and co-insurance.

<u>SECTION 6.</u> The Employer may implement or discontinue incentives for Employees to participate in Employer-sponsored wellness programs, including, but not limited to, the right to offer the opportunity to reduce employee contributions through participation in wellness programs as determined by the Employer.

SECTION 7. The Employer may offer incentives to encourage use of low cost providers/plans (including HSA plans) which may be discontinued or modified by the Employer in future plans years with notification to the Union.

SECTION 8. A waiting period of no more than one hundred twenty (120) calendar days may be required before new Employees are eligible to receive health and/or other insurance benefits. During the waiting period, the Employer may require Employees who desire coverage to purchase it through a third-party vendor instead of participating in the County plans that are offered to regular full-time Employees. New Employees shall be eligible to participate in the County plans on the first date of the first month following completion of the waiting period.

Article 16: HOLIDAYS AND HOLIDAY PAY

SECTION 1. All Employees shall be entitled to the following holidays:

New Year's Day	Labor Day
Martin Luther King Day	Columbus Day
Presidents' Day	Veterans' Day
Memorial Day	Thanksgiving Day
Juneteenth	Day after Thanksgiving
Independence Day	Christmas Day

If a holiday falls on a Saturday, it shall be observed on the previous Friday. If a holiday falls on a Sunday, it shall be observed on the following Monday.

SECTION 2. An Employee required to work on one of the recognized holidays shall be entitled to receive compensation at the rate of one and one-half (1-1/2) times the Employee's regular rate of pay, in addition to receiving regular holiday pay, which is straight time at the Employee's regular hourly rate for the number of hours of the Employee's regularly scheduled shift (e.g., eight (8), ten (10), or twelve (12) hours.

SECTION 3. To be eligible for holiday pay, Employees must work their last scheduled workday before the holiday and their first scheduled workday after the holiday, unless medical documentation to substantiate the absence is submitted and approved by the Employer. Employees scheduled to work the holiday must work it in order to be eligible for holiday pay. For purposes of this article, a vacation or personal day is not a "scheduled workday".

Article 17: LONGEVITY

<u>SECTION 1.</u> Employees shall receive a longevity payment for their years of service with the Sheriff's Department as follows:

- 1) After five (5) years of continuous service, a longevity payment of one hundred twenty-five dollars (\$125.00) will be given to each Employee.
- Commencing with the sixth (6th) year, and continuing each year thereafter, an additional sixty-five dollars (\$65.00) will be given until a maximum of one thousand five hundred dollars (\$1,500.00) is reached.

Article 18: HOURS OF WORK

SECTION 1. For the purpose of this Agreement, the standard calendar week shall begin at 12:00 a.m. Sunday and shall consist of one-hundred sixty-eight (168) consecutive hours, ending 11:59 p.m. the following Saturday.

SECTION 2. The normal workweek for Employees will consist of forty (40) hours, inclusive of a one (1) hour paid lunch each work day. Specific work schedules and hours of work may vary depending upon job assignment. The Employer reserves its right to establish and change the hours of work, starting and/or ending times of any shift, and/or work schedules to include daily increments of more than eight (8) hours to address operational needs and conditions, as determined by the Employer in its sole and exclusive discretion.

SECTION 3. Except in emergency and/or unanticipated situations, each Employee shall be advised of a change in the Employee's scheduled time for any week by 5:00 p.m. on Thursday of the preceding week, with such notice to be given by proper posting.

SECTION 4. There shall be two (2) paid fifteen (15) minute breaks; one in the middle of the first half of the shift and one in the middle of the second half of the shift.

SECTION 5. The Employer reserves the right to issue shift assignments to Employees as it deems necessary to maintain and improve operational efficiency and effectiveness. In issuing shift assignments, the County shall consider all relevant factors, including, but not limited to, the Employee's prior performance, ability, skills, work experience, attendance history, and disciplinary history. If the foregoing criteria are equal, the Employee's shift preference, based upon the Employee's seniority, will be the governing factor, provided that the Employee's shift preference does not interfere with the Employer's ability to maintain and improve operational efficiency and effectiveness as determined by the Employer.

Shift preference, based upon seniority, shall not be denied for arbitrary and capricious reasons.

Article 19: SENIORITY

SECTION 1. Seniority shall be defined as an Employee's length of continuous service with the Sheriff's Department and shall be calculated from the Employee's initial date of hire. "Date of hire" is defined as the first calendar day the Employee punched-in; signed-in, and/or started to work on active pay status. In the event that more than one Employee has the same date of hire, seniority will be determined by alphabetical listing of their last name, with "A" being the highest and "Z" being the lowest in seniority on the initial date of hire and shall not change throughout the duration of employment.

<u>SECTION 2.</u> An approved leave of absence does not constitute a break in continuous service, provided the Employee follows proper procedure for such leave and returns to active service immediately following the expiration of the approved leave.

SECTION 3. An Employee shall lose seniority and continuous service if:

- a) the Employee resigns or retires;
- b) the Employee is discharged for just cause;
- c) the Employee is absent from work for three (3) or more consecutive workdays without valid excuse; or
- d) the Employee fails to return to work within seven (7) calendar days of the date of receipt of certified mailing of a recall notice; or
- e) the Employee fails to apply for reinstatement within 30 calendar days of discontinuation of PERS disability retirement benefits and no appeals are pending.

Article 20: TRANSFERS

SECTION 1. Whenever an opening exists within the Sheriff's Clerk classification, a notice of such opening shall be posted on the bulletin board for a period of five (5) "working" days (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) prior to the external posting. Interested Sheriff's Clerk applicants, who are not serving a probationary period and those who have not voluntarily transferred under this article in the last 365 calendar days, may apply for a transfer by submitting a written letter of interest to the Department of Human Resources no later than the conclusion of the "posting period". Transfers requested by Sheriff's Clerks shall be based on full consideration of seniority; ability to perform the duties; work experience; attendance and disciplinary history; and job performance in the

Employee's current position. At no time shall a transfer result in a change in the Employee's base hourly rate. The Employer retains the right of final decision regarding transfers.

Article 21: PROBATIONARY PERIOD

SECTION 1. Employees entering this unit are probationary Employees for a period of one hundred eighty (180) days. The Union may represent a probationary Employee, but neither the Union nor the probationary Employee may grieve any discipline or demotion imposed during the probationary period.

SECTION 2. There shall be no extension of the 180-day probationary period other than for a leave of absence of that Employee of five (5) or more consecutive workdays during the 180-day probationary period. In addition, the Employer, in its sole discretion, may extend the 180-day probationary period by up to sixty (60) calendar days. Such extended probationary periods shall be reduced to writing and shall be governed by all terms of this Article.

Article 22: PROMOTIONS

SECTION 1. When the Employer determines a permanent vacancy within the bargaining unit is to be filled, a notice of such vacancy shall be posted on the bulletin board for a period of five (5) "working" days (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays). Interested bargaining unit applicants may apply for the position by submitting a written letter of interest to the Department of Human Resources no later than the conclusion of the "posting period".

SECTION 2. The Employer shall have the right to determine and select the individual it believes to be best qualified for the position, giving due consideration to the following criteria: work experience; education; previous job performance; ability to perform the duties; attendance records; discipline records; and seniority. In the event that no internal applications are made, or if the internal applicants do not possess the requisite qualifications or minimum requirements for the position, the Employer shall then proceed to an external posting of the position.

Article 23: PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS

SECTION 1. Employees shall be evaluated with respect to performance efficiency twice during the Employee's probationary period and at least annually thereafter.

SECTION 2. The first performance evaluation shall be completed within thirty (30) days of the conclusion of the first half of the probationary period. The second

evaluation shall be completed thirty (30) days prior to completion of the probationary period.

<u>SECTION 3.</u> All Employees who have completed their probationary periods shall be evaluated at least annually.

SECTION 4. Each Employee shall be evaluated by the Employee's immediate supervisor. If an Employee has been reassigned to a new supervisor within one month of the evaluation date, the new supervisor should consult with the previous supervisor in completing the evaluation, if possible. If an Employee received approximately equal supervision from two persons, both supervisors shall cooperate in the evaluation and sign it.

SECTION 5. Upon completion of the performance evaluation by the supervisor, the supervisor will discuss the evaluation with the Employee. The Employee shall initial the evaluation to indicate receipt of a copy of the completed form. The Employee's initials merely indicate an acknowledgment that the Employee has received a copy of the evaluation; it does not indicate agreement with its contents.

<u>SECTION 6.</u> An Employee may disagree with an evaluation, or any part thereof. The Employee may attach a signed rebuttal within ten (10) workdays of such evaluation.

Article 24: LAYOFF AND RECALL

SECTION 1. When the Employer determines to implement a layoff, the Employer shall notify the Union at least thirty (30) calendar days in advance and the affected Employee(s) at least fourteen (14) calendar days in advance of the effective date of such layoff. If the Union requests, the parties shall meet to discuss the Employer's action.

SECTION 2. The Employer, in its sole discretion, shall determine when a layoff will occur and which classifications (as listed in Article 2 "Recognition") and divisions, as well as the number of Employees within those classifications and divisions will be affected. Affected Employees within those classifications and divisions will be laid off in accordance with their established seniority, as indicated on the Employer's seniority records. Employee(s) within those classifications and divisions and divisions will be laid off first, in the following order:

- a) Volunteers
- b) Temporary Employees;
- c) Part-time Employees;
- d) New hires who have not completed their probationary period;
- e) Employees who have completed their probationary period.

An Employee who is laid off shall have the right to displace another bargaining unit Employee with less seniority within the same classification, but in a different division, provided that the bumping Employee is qualified to perform the work in question at the discretion of the Employer.

SECTION 3. Employees who are laid off shall be placed on a recall list for a period of twelve (12) months. If there is a recall, Employees who are still on the recall list shall be recalled in the inverse order of their layoff within the respective classifications and divisions. The Employer, in its sole discretion, shall determine which classifications and divisions shall be subject to recall, depending on the Employer's operational needs. Seniority will terminate after twelve (12) months, however.

<u>SECTION 4.</u> Notice of recall shall be sent to the Employee by certified mail. The Employer shall be deemed to have fulfilled its obligations by mailing the recall notice by certified mail, return receipt requested, to the last mailing address provided by the Employee. A copy of such notice shall be sent to the Union.

SECTION 5. The recalled Employee shall have ten (10) calendar days following the date of the receipt of the recall notice, as received by the Union or Employee, to notify the Employer of the intention to return to work and shall have three (3) additional calendar days to report for duty unless a later date for returning to work is otherwise specified in the notice.

Article 25: DISCIPLINE

SECTION 1. No Employee shall be suspended without pay or removed without first being given the opportunity to participate in a pre-disciplinary conference (PDC). Prior to said conference, the Employer will provide the Employee and the Union with a written notice of the basis for discipline (including the specifics of the alleged violation, copies of documents and list of witnesses known at that time who may be used to support the charges) and afford the Employee the opportunity to respond.

SECTION 2. The pre-disciplinary conference shall be conducted by a neutral administrator selected from those administrators not directly in the chain of command of the Employee. The Employer shall elect the neutral administrator. At the pre-disciplinary conference, the Employee shall have the right to be represented by the Union. The Employee shall be afforded the opportunity to offer an explanation of any alleged misconduct. Only the neutral administrator is authorized to tape record a pre-disciplinary conference. If the neutral administrator elects to tape record the hearing, a copy of the tape recording will be provided to the Union upon written request and at Union expense. A report of said conference shall be prepared by the neutral administrator. The Employer shall determine what discipline, if any, is appropriate.

Article 26: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

SECTION 1. The grievance procedure is a formal mechanism intended to assure that Employee grievances which may develop in the day-to-day activities of public service are promptly heard, answered, and action taken where appropriate.

<u>SECTION 2.</u> The term "grievance" shall mean an allegation by a bargaining unit member that there has been a breach, misinterpretation, or improper application of this Agreement.

SECTION 3. A grievance may be brought by any Employee covered by this Agreement. When the Union and Employer agree that a grievance affects a group of Employees, or the entire bargaining unit, arising from the same event and/or set of facts, it shall be known as a "policy grievance". A "policy grievance" shall be captioned as such on the face of the grievance and filed at Step 2 of the Grievance Procedure by any steward within ten (10) working days of the event giving rise to the grievance.

SECTION 4. The written grievance shall be submitted on a grievance form and shall contain the following information [note: "policy grievances" must contain subsections (d), (f), (g), (h) and (i)]:

- a) aggrieved Employee's name;
- b) aggrieved Employee's assignment;
- c) name of the Employee's immediate supervisor;
- d) date and time of the incident giving rise to the grievance;
- e) date and time the grievance was first discussed and with whom;
- f) date the grievance was filed in writing;
- g) a statement as to the specific section(s) of the Agreement violated;
- h) a brief statement of the facts involved in the grievance; and
- i) the remedy requested to resolve the grievance.

SECTION 5. The time limitations established in this Article may be extended by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union. Working days, as used in this Article, shall not include Saturdays, Sundays, or holidays. Failure by the Employer to communicate a decision at any step of the formal grievance process within the specified time limit shall permit the grievance to be advanced to the next step of the process.

SECTION 6. An Employee may elect to have a Union steward present at any step of the formal grievance process. A Union steward who is to accompany the Employee at any step of the grievance process must inform the Employer of such at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to each scheduled meeting date and time. It is the responsibility of the Employee to notify the Union steward of each meeting date and time.

SECTION 7. Each grievance shall be processed in the following manner:

<u>STEP 1 – Immediate Supervisor</u>

An Employee and/or a steward on behalf of an Employee having a grievance will first complete the formal grievance form and bring the form to Employee's immediate supervisor within ten (10) working days of knowledge of the incident giving rise to the grievance. The immediate supervisor shall discuss the grievance with the Employee and a Union steward, if requested, within five (5) working days of receipt of the grievance form. Within five (5) working days of such discussion, the supervisor shall provide a written response to the Employee, via a form created and approved by the Employer, which indicates whether the grievance is granted or denied via a checkmark in the applicable box on the form. Grievances concerning disciplinary suspensions or discharges must be commenced by reducing them to writing on the appropriate form and submitting them to the Employer's administrative designee within five (5) working days of the imposition of the disciplinary action. Processing of such grievances shall thereafter proceed at Step 2.

STEP 2 – Department of Human Resources

The Employer's administrative designee shall forward the Employee grievance to the Department of Human Resources assigned to the Sheriff's Department, who shall schedule a formal meeting to be held within fifteen (15) working days of the receipt of the grievance with the Employee who filed the grievance and a Union steward. Prior to this meeting taking place, the Human Resources designee shall make an investigation of all allegations contained in this grievance. Within fifteen (15) working days of the above meeting, the Human Resources designee, shall provide the Employee and a steward with a written response to the grievance.

STEP 3 - Arbitration

If the grievance is not answered to the Union's satisfaction in Step 2, the Union may make written request that the grievance be submitted to final and binding arbitration. Requests for arbitration must be submitted to the County Department of Law within thirty (30) working days following the date the Union received the Employer's Step 2 response. In the event the grievance is not referred to arbitration

within such time limit, the grievance shall be considered resolved based upon the answer given by the Employer in Step 2.

SECTION 8. Failure by the Employer or the Employer's agent to timely answer a grievance at any step after Step 1 of the procedure shall result in the grievance being advanced to the next step.

SECTION 9. When a timely request for arbitration is submitted, the parties shall attempt to select an arbitrator by mutual agreement. In the event that no mutual agreement is reached within ten (10) working days of the request, the Union will request a list of arbitrators from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service, the Ohio State Employment Relations Board (S.E.R.B.), or any other mutually-agreed labor arbitration service which shall contain the names of at least seven (7) arbitrators. Failure to make a timely request for a list of arbitrators shall constitute a resolution of the grievance based upon the Employer's Step 3 response.

Within ten (10) working days of receipt of the list of arbitrators, the representatives of the parties shall proceed to select an arbitrator using the strike-off method, if necessary, unless either party finds all of the proposed arbitrators unacceptable. If either party finds all the arbitrators unacceptable, a second list shall be requested and both parties shall be required to strike-off from this list until an arbitrator is selected. The Union shall strike the first name; in subsequent instances the Employer and the Union shall alternate striking the first name from such panels.

The arbitrator so selected shall be advised of selection within ten (10) working days after the selection is made and requested to provide available hearing dates. In no event shall the date of hearing be sooner than thirty (30) days from the date of selection unless waived by the parties. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding upon both parties and Employee(s) involved. An arbitrator shall be limited to hearing one grievance at any one time, unless the parties agree otherwise. The arbitrator shall not have the power to add to or subtract from or modify any of the terms of this Agreement, or any supplemental Agreement. The arbitrator's function shall be to determine whether any provision of the Agreement has been violated by an interpretation or application of the Agreement. Back pay awards may not be retroactive to any period preceding the date on which the grievance was submitted to the first applicable step of the grievance procedure. The arbitrator shall render a decision within thirty (30) days from the last date evidence was submitted unless additional time is requested and mutually agreed to by the parties.

<u>SECTION 10.</u> The arbitrator's fees and expenses shall be borne by the losing side of the arbitration, as determined by the arbitrator.

SECTION 11. Notwithstanding any of the above language in this Article, in no case where the alleged economic amount in dispute is less than one thousand and five hundred dollars (\$1,500.00) will arbitration be a viable option in the Grievance

Procedure unless such case concerns zero economic damages and/or wages. In addition, arbitration remains a viable option in the Grievance Procedure for disciplinary action, except for written or verbal warnings, written or verbal reprimands, and/or working suspensions.

Article 27: SICK LEAVE

SECTION 1. All Employees shall accrue sick leave at the rate of 4.6 hours for each eighty (80) hours in active pay status, excluding overtime hours, not to exceed one hundred twenty (120) hours in a calendar year. Sick leave credit shall be prorated to the hours of completed service in each pay period. Unused sick leave may be carried forward from one calendar year to the next without maximum.

SECTION 2. Employees who are unable to report for work, and who are not on a previously approved absence, shall notify the Employer at least thirty (30) minutes before the start of their shift, unless emergency conditions prevent such notification. In the event of an anticipated extended absence in excess of three (3) consecutive work days, the Employee shall notify the Department of Human Resources of the absence and the estimated duration of same as soon as possible.

SECTION 3. Sick leave usage must be requested for a minimum of one (1) hour.

<u>SECTION 4.</u> With the approval of the Employer, sick leave may be used by the Employee for the following reasons:

- Illness, injury or pregnancy-related condition of the Employee or member of Employee's immediate family where the Employee's presence is reasonably necessary for the health of the affected family member;
- 2) Examination or treatment of an Employee or member of his immediate family where the Employee's presence is reasonably necessary, including medical, psychological, dental or optical examination by an appropriate practitioner;
- 3) For purposes of this article, definition of "immediate family" shall include: spouse, child, stepchild, mother, father, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandparents, and grandchildren.

SECTION 5. The Employee shall submit a signed, written statement to the Employer for the request and justification of sick leave upon returning to work through the County's web based timekeeping system (currently Infor). Falsification of either the signed statement or a physician's certificate or application for use of

sick leave with the intent to defraud shall be grounds for disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal.

In the event of an absence from work on sick leave exceeding three (3) consecutive work days, the Employee shall provide a physician's statement upon return to work specifying the Employee's ability to return to work without restrictions. If such absence was due to the illness or injury of an immediate family member, the physician's statement shall indicate that the family member was under a physician's care and that the Employee's presence was reasonably necessary for the health and welfare of the family member.

SECTION 6. An Employee who engages in the pattern use of sick leave shall be warned by the Employer. A pattern use of sick leave shall include, but not be limited to: consistent periods of sick leave usage before and/or after holidays, vacation days, regular days off; after pay days; absence following overtime worked; partial days; or a continued pattern of maintaining zero or near zero leave balances. If the Employee continues to engage in such conduct, the Employee may be required to submit medical documentation for the future use of sick leave.

SECTION 7. Unless otherwise approved by the Employer, only accumulated sick leave may be utilized for compensation of an approved absence(s) as defined in Section 4 of this article.

SECTION 8. Any Employee who uses no sick time, and has no attendance violations, as defined by the Employer's AWOL policy, for a six month period (January 1- June 30 / July 1 – December 31) will be permitted to convert five (5) sick days to five (5) vacation days, to be used in accordance with the provisions of the "Vacation Leave" article.

Article 28: FITNESS-FOR-DUTY EXAMINATION

SECTION 1. If the Employer has reasonable suspicion to believe that an Employee is medically or psychologically unable to perform all of the duties of the Employee's position, the Employer may relieve the Employee from duty. If relieved from duty, the Employee shall be placed on paid administrative leave and the Employer shall pay the costs of a medical or psychological examination that is required by the Employer. An Employee found by the qualified medical professional selected by the Employer to have a medical or psychological disorder, condition, syndrome, or is otherwise unable to perform the Employee's duties shall not be permitted to work and further time off duty may be charged to any applicable sick leave or vacation leave at the Employee's request or may be designated as FMLA leave at the Employer's initiative as permitted by law.

<u>SECTION 2.</u> An Employee relieved of duty under the preceding Section must be given medical clearance acceptable to the Employer by a qualified medical

professional before being allowed to return to work. Such documentation must certify that the Employee is able to perform all of the duties of the Employee's position (unless there is an A.D.A. issue that can be reasonably accommodated). If there is a disagreement between the respective qualified medical professionals, they shall select a third qualified medical professional by mutual agreement. The third examination shall be mutually paid for by the Employer and the Employee and the results and conclusions of that examination shall be final and binding and not be subject to the grievance procedure.

SECTION 3. The Employer shall institute a disability separation in accordance with its Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual (Employee Handbook) if an Employee has not submitted medical clearance acceptable to the Employer certifying that the Employee is able to perform the duties of the Employee's position, with or without a reasonable accommodation, within six (6) months after the Employee has been relieved from duty under Section 1 of this Article. If an Employee submitted medical certification within the six (6) month period but the Employer's qualified medical professional disagrees with that certification, the Employer shall not issue a disability separation unless and until the third examination required under the preceding section is complete and the results and conclusions of that examination deem that the Employee is unable to perform all of the duties of the Employee's position, with or without a reasonable accommodation.

Article 29: SICK LEAVE DONATION PROGRAM

SECTION 1. The intent of the Sick Leave Donation Program is to allow bargaining unit Employees to voluntarily provide assistance to co-workers in the bargaining unit who are in critical need of medical leave due to an extended injury or illness.

<u>SECTION 2.</u> A bargaining unit Employee may receive donated sick leave, provided that the donee Employee has:

- a serious medical condition as defined under the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) that would require the Employee to be away from work for more than ten (10) consecutive working days.
 Employees with intermittent absences (less than ten (10) consecutive days) do not qualify for leave donation;
- b) exhausted all accrued leave, including sick time, vacation time, compensatory time, and workers compensation benefits;
- c) submitted documentation from a physician verifying the medical condition and duration;
- d) submitted a fully-executed FMLA Dept. of Labor Form WH-380;
- e) given permission to inform the Employee's fellow bargaining unit members of the need for donated leave.

The maximum amount of donated leave that a donee Employee may receive is two hundred forty (240) hours.

<u>SECTION 3.</u> A bargaining unit member may donate sick leave, provided that the donor Employee:

- a) voluntarily elects to donate the leave and does so with the understanding that the donated leave time will not be returned;
- b) donates a minimum of one (1) hour and does not exceed thirtytwo (32) hours per calendar year. Donations must be in full hour increments;
- c) retains a minimum of forty (40) hours of accrued sick leave at the time of donation;
- d) completes a leave donation form identifying the recipient Employee, the number of hours being donated and certifying that the leave donated is voluntary.

The Employer will not solicit leave donations from Employees; the Union and/or bargaining unit members will be responsible for solicitation of donations and completion of the necessary documentation. The donation of sick leave time will occur strictly on a voluntary basis. No Employee can be forced or coerced to donate. Any Employee who feels they are being pressured to donate should contact the Department of Human Resources.

Article 30: PERSONAL DAYS

The Employer will grant the use of two (2) sick days per year to be used as an Employee's personal days. Employees in their first year of service in the bargaining unit are not eligible convert two (2) sick days into personal days. The Employee must secure authorization seven (7) working days prior to the use of such personal days with an application form provided by the Employer.

In case of an emergency, the seven (7) day notice may be waived by the Employer.

Article 31: VACATION LEAVE

SECTION 1. Each full time permanent employee is eligible for vacation leave. One year of service shall be computed on the basis of twenty-six bi-weekly pay periods (except in a year with 27 pay periods). Employees accrue vacation leave based on years of service as stated below. Vacation accrual for eligible employees is pro-rated based on the number of regular hours paid in a pay period. Overtime hours are not included in the accrual of vacation leave. Vacation leave is earned during the time that the employee is in active pay status. Employees in unpaid status do not accrue vacation leave. **<u>SECTION 2.</u>** Vacation accrual is computed as follows:

Length of Ohio Public Service	Accrual Rate (Hours earned per 80 hours in active status)	Annual Hours Eligible	Maximum Accrual Balance (Total hours)
Less than 5 years	3.1	80	240
5 years – less than 15 years	4.6	120	360
15 years – less than 25 years	6.2	160	480
25 years or more	7.7	200	600

An individual who is hired by the County and provides proper documentation of prior service is entitled, immediately upon submission of the appropriate documentation, to begin accruing vacation benefits at the rate set forth in this Section that reflect the individual's prior service level. The Employee may use such vacation leave after the pay period that it is accrued upon approval from their supervisor (and consistent with the terms of this Agreement regarding scheduling of vacation leave). The Employer shall permit an Employee to accumulate and carry over vacation leave to the following year. No vacation leave shall be carried over for more than three (3) years. Any vacation leave not carried over will be paid on a date to be determined by the County, but no later than pay period 23, at the applicable rate of pay upon the Employee's written request. Once an Employee's vacation leave balance reaches the maximum accrual allowance, no further vacation leave will accrue until the balance drops below the maximum amount.

SECTION 3. An Employee is entitled to compensation, at the Employee's current rate of pay, for the prorated portion of any earned but unused vacation leave for the current year to the Employee's credit at time of termination of employment. In the event of the death of an Employee, any unused vacation leave shall be paid to the Employee's estate.

SECTION 4. By March 31st of each calendar year, Employees will be given the opportunity to indicate their vacation leave preference on a form provided by the Employer. By May 1st of each year, a written confirmation will be given to each Employee with priority given to Employees according to their County seniority. Once the vacation schedule is determined, it shall not be changed without the consent of the involved Employee except under unusual circumstances. Every effort will be made to grant the Employees their first choice of vacation dates consistent with needs of their division; however, an alternate date may need to be assigned. With approval, Employees may use vacation time in one-hour increments, if staffing permits.

Article 32: LEAVE OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY

SECTION 1. At the sole discretion of the Employer, a leave of absence without pay may be granted to an Employee by the Employer, provided the Employee has completed their probationary period and has exhausted all paid leave categories. Such leave is not to exceed six (6) months, provided, however, that any F.M.L.A. leave utilized for the same reason as this requested leave shall be set off against the six (6) month period. Applications for such leave shall be made in writing at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the beginning of said leave unless emergency conditions prevent such notice. The application shall state reason(s) for requesting the leave of absence, any associated documentation, and the time period for which the leave is being requested.

<u>SECTION 2</u>. If it is found that a leave is not actually being used for the purpose for which it is granted, the Employer shall discipline the Employee, up to and including termination of employment.

SECTION 3. An Employee who fails to return to duty upon completion or cancellation of a leave of absence without pay, without written explanation which has been approved by the Employer, may be subject to disciplinary action. An Employee who fails to return to service from a leave of absence without pay, and is subsequently removed from service, is deemed to have a termination date corresponding to the starting date of the leave of absence. An Employee who desires to request an extension of a prior approved leave of absence (not to exceed the six (6) month period specified in Section 1) shall submit a written application for extension of leave to the Department of Human Resources no later than seven (7) calendar days prior to the expiration of the leave, specifying the reasons supporting the request. The application is subject to review and approval by the Employer.

SECTION 4. An Employee may be returned to active pay status prior to the originally scheduled expiration of the leave if such earlier return is agreed to by the Employer.

Article 33: FMLA

The Employer shall have the right to administer FMLA leave to the full extent permitted by federal law, including, but not limited to, its coordination with any other leaves and other benefits.

Article 34: BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

<u>SECTION 1.</u> Paid bereavement leave shall be provided in accordance with the County's Policies and Procedures Manual (Employee Handbook). If any changes

are made to bereavement leave provisions in the Employee Handbook, the Parties shall meet to discuss whether bereavement leave shall be provided in accordance with the revision in the Employee Handbook or Sections 2, 3, and 4 of this Article.

SECTION 2. All Employees covered by this Agreement shall be entitled to receive up to three (3) days of bereavement leave with pay in the event of a death in the Employee's immediate family, as defined herein. These three (3) days of bereavement leave shall be charged to an Employee's sick leave. An additional two (2) days of bereavement leave may be granted by the Employer which shall be charged against the Employee's accumulated paid sick leave.

SECTION 3. For purposes of the Article, definition of "immediate family" shall include: the Employee's parents (natural, step or foster), spouse, children (natural or step), brother, sister, grandparent, grandchild, mother-in-law, father-in-law, daughter-in-law, son-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, legal guardian, or other person who stands in the place of a parent (*loco parentis, domestic partner and any other relative residing with the Employee*).

SECTION 4. In the event of the death of a relative other than a member of their immediate family, an Employee shall be granted a leave of absence with pay, to be charged against their accumulated and unused sick leave, for one (1) day to attend the funeral if within the State of Ohio or two (2) days when the funeral is outside the State of Ohio. Any additional time off requested by the Employee is subject to the approval of their supervisor, manager and/or Department Director.

Article 35: MILITARY LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Military leave shall be granted in accordance with applicable federal and state law. An Employee seeking military leave (paid or unpaid) should contact Human Resources as soon as possible. Any supervisor or department director who becomes aware of an employee's possible need for military leave should immediately notify Human Resources

Article 36: SICK LEAVE CONVERSION

At the time of formal retirement from active service with the County and with ten (10) or more years of prior service with the State or any political subdivision, an Employee may elect to be paid in cash for twenty-five percent (25%) of the Employee's total unused accumulated paid sick leave. Such payment shall be based on the Employee's rate of pay at the time of retirement. Payment for sick leave on this basis shall be considered to eliminate all sick leave credit accrued by the Employee at that time. Such payment shall be made only once to any Employee. The maximum payment shall not exceed thirty (30) days.

Article 37: TEMPORARY WORK LEVEL ADJUSTMENT

SECTION 1. The County may assign bargaining unit Employees to perform work that is outside of their job classifications, and shall notify the Union as to the status of the assignment at the ninety (90) day mark of the assignment.

SECTION 2. If the County assigns an Employee to perform work in a higher rated job classification in the bargaining unit for eight (8) consecutive hours or more, that Employee shall be paid based on the lowest step of the pay range for the higher classification which provides a minimum of a five percent (5%) increase. A supervisor or management designee must verify and submit appropriate documentation to Payroll that the Employee performed the higher rated work and the duration of time that the Employee was performing the duties. If the rate of pay for the other job classification is lower, the Employee shall retain their regular rate of pay.

Article 38: JOB DESCRIPTIONS

SECTION 1. The Employer agrees to provide a job description to every Employee when hired, transferred to a new classification, promoted to a new classification, demoted to a new classification or if requested following an evaluation.

SECTION 2. The County shall provide a copy of the current job description for all classifications within the bargaining unit. Whenever a change occurs in any bargaining unit classification job description, the County shall provide the Union with a copy of the new job description prior to the job description being put into effect. Any employee whose job description is changed shall also be provided a copy of the new job description prior to it being put into effect.

<u>SECTION 3.</u> Each job description shall list the major and/or central duties of the particular job.

<u>SECTION 4.</u> If a new classification is a successor title to a classification covered by this Agreement with no substantial change in duties, the new classification shall automatically become part of the Agreement.

Article 39: PRE-TAX DEDUCTIONS FOR PERS CONTRIBUTIONS

To the extent permitted by law, Employee contributions to the Ohio Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) shall continue to be excluded from the Employees' income for the purpose of federal income tax withholding.

Article 40: JOB AUDITS

SECTION 1. An Employee may have their position audited for reclassification to another classification within the bargaining unit upon request to the Department of Human Resources ("HR") no more than once in a rolling twelve month period. The Employee shall provide all information requested by HR. No "class-wide" audits shall be permitted.

<u>SECTION 2.</u> The Employee shall complete the comprehensive position questionnaire that is provided by HR and submit it to management for review. Within 30 calendar days from receipt of the completed CPQ, management shall submit it to HR for determination. HR shall provide a determination within 120 calendar days of its receipt of the completed CPQ from management.

<u>SECTION 3.</u> To be reclassified, Employees must perform the work of a different classification at least 50% of the time measured over at least a six month period.

SECTION 4. In lieu of reclassification, the County shall have the option of removing or reducing the amount of duties performed in the different classification. If the Employee was performing duties of a job in a higher pay grade, the Employee shall receive compensation as stated below from the date that the CPQ was submitted to management until the date that the job duties are removed or reduced to below 25% of the Employee's time.

SECTION 5. In the event that an Employee is reclassified to a job that is assigned to a higher pay grade, the Employee shall be placed in the lowest rate within the grade that provides at least a five percent (5%) wage increase, retroactive to the date that the Employee submitted the CPQ to management for review. If it is determined that an Employee should be reclassified to a lower rated classification, the Employee shall be placed in that rate in the applicable pay range which is closest to but less than their current rate. The position shall be reclassified to the lower rated classification.

<u>SECTION 6.</u> Job audit determinations of HR rendered pursuant to this Article shall be grievable starting at Step Two.

Article 41: CWA PAF CHECKOFF

SECTION 1. The County will deduct voluntary contributions on a monthly basis to the Communications Workers of America's Political Action Fund (PAF) from the wages of a member upon receipt from the Union of an individual written authorization card voluntarily executed by the member.

SECTION 2. The contribution amount will be certified to the County by the Union and shall be in the minimum amount of one dollar (\$1.00) per month. Money deducted shall be remitted to the Union no later than ten (10) days following the

end of the pay period in which the deduction is made if so approved by the County pay roll. Payment shall be made to the Treasurer of PAF and transmitted to CWA, 501 Third Street NW, Washington, DC 20001-2797. The payment will be accompanied by an alphabetical list of the names of those members from whom a deduction was made and the amount of the deduction. This list must be separate from the list of members who had union dues deducted.

<u>SECTION 3</u>. A member shall have the right to revoke such authorization by giving written notice to the County and the Union at any time.

<u>SECTION 4.</u> The County's obligation to make deductions shall terminate automatically upon receipt of revocation of authorization or upon termination of employment or transfer to a job classification outside the bargaining unit.

SECTION 5. The Union hereby agrees that it will indemnify and hold the County harmless from any claims, actions or proceedings commenced by an employee against the County arising out of deductions made by the County pursuant to this article.

Article 42: PERSONNEL FILES

SECTION 1. Employees shall have the right to review their own personnel files provided notification is given to the Department of Human Resources. Examination of personnel files shall be made by appointment with the Department of Human Resources. If an Employee desires a copy of a document contained in the Employee's personnel file, a copy shall be provided. Employees are not permitted to remove any documents or alter the contents of their personnel file.

SECTION 2. Employees are permitted to review their personnel file once every six (6) months and time shall be allotted during the work day.

<u>SECTION 3.</u> Employees may place a written response or rebuttal to any disciplinary action or performance evaluation that is placed in their personnel file.

Article 43: AFTER-HOURS CALL

SECTION 1. Whenever an Employee is called after hours and is required to perform work for fifteen (15) minutes or more, the Employee shall be paid for the time of the call.

Article 44: DRUG/ ALCOHOL TESTING

SECTION 1. Reasonable Suspicion Drug/ Alcohol Testing:

In the event that a supervisor has reasonable suspicion that an Employee is either mentally or physically impaired due to the use of illegal drugs, alcohol, chemical or harmful intoxicants, or any other cause, the Employee shall not be allowed to work pending further testing. An Employee ordered to submit to such testing shall be placed on paid administrative leave pending the results of the testing. If the test results are negative, the Employee shall be returned to work. If the test results are positive, the Employee may be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including removal. A pre-disciplinary hearing will be held within ten (10) working days of receipt of the test results; the Employee may be continued on paid administrative leave pending the pre-disciplinary hearing.

As used in this Article, "Chemical or harmful intoxicants" shall be defined as substances which are prohibited by the Ohio Revised Code and/or federal law.

SECTION 2. Post-Vehicular Accident Drug/ Alcohol Testing:

In the event that an Employee is involved in a vehicular accident where the Employee is the operator of the vehicle the Employee shall immediately contact a Deputy Sheriff supervisor. The supervisor shall determine whether testing is warranted. If testing is required as a result of the provisions in this Article, the Employee ordered to submit to such testing shall be placed on paid administrative leave pending the results of the testing. If the test results are negative, the Employee shall be returned to work. If the test results are positive, the Employee may be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including removal.

For purposes of this Article, a "vehicular accident" is a motor vehicle accident that occurs in the course of County business in a private or rental vehicle or in a County vehicle at any time that results in property damage of more than \$2,500.00 and/or physical injury to any persons involved in the accident requiring emergency medical transport.

<u>SECTION 3</u>. Random Drug/ Alcohol Testing:

Employees are subject to "random" drug and alcohol testing at the following percentage:

Employees will be subject to a random test at a rate of ten percent (10%) per annum out of the pool of all bargaining unit Employees. The County will contract with an independent third party to provide random selection services through the use of a computerized random number generation program at the percentage discussed above.

As the purpose of "random" testing is to proactively keep Employees and citizens safe from the effects of drugs and alcohol in the workplace, all "random" testing of Employees will be for illegal drugs, alcohol, and/or chemical or harmful

intoxicants. In an effort to ensure the accuracy, confidentiality and trustworthiness of the process, the following methodologies will be required for "random" drug and alcohol testing:

- a. <u>Medical Review Officer:</u>
 - i. The Medical Review Officer (MRO) must be a licensed physician in the State of Ohio. The MRO may not have any business relationship with the laboratory used for testing that causes a conflict of interest or the appearance of a conflict of interest as defined under D.O.T. guidelines.
- b. <u>Sample Collection:</u>
 - i. The collection of samples shall be performed only by health care professionals who are qualified and authorized to do such collections and meet current D.O.T. collection standards and certification requirements, operating under the direction of the MRO.
 - ii. The collection site will operate using non-federal testing that follows the federal model. A sufficient sample will be collected in all cases to provide for split specimen testing.
 - iii. The collection site will begin the chain of custody of all samples submitted using the federal model, identifying each specimen through use of an identifying number only with no other Employee information. Identities of each Employee will be kept in the custody of the MRO/collection site.
- c. <u>Alcohol Testing:</u>
 - i. Preliminary alcohol testing will be by a certified technician as provided for above, using an Evidentiary Breath Testing Instrument.
 - ii. A preliminary test result of .04 grams per 210 liters of breath will be considered positive. Preliminary test results that are below .04 shall result in the discontinuation of testing.
 - iii. Test results that are positive shall result in an immediate confirmatory test being run. The confirmatory test shall be a second breath alcohol content test unless the Employee requests a blood alcohol content test. A confirmatory test result of .04 grams per 100 ml of blood and/or .04 grams per 210 liters of breath will be considered a positive test result and reported to the MRO.

d. <u>Laboratory Procedures:</u>

- i. The laboratory utilized for blood and urine testing shall be designated by the County.
- ii. Strict chain of custody procedures must be followed for all samples as set by NIDA. A split sample shall be reserved in all cases for an independent analysis in the event of a positive test result. All samples must be stored in a scientifically acceptable preservation manner as established by NIDA.
- iii. All positive confirmed samples and related paperwork must be retained by the laboratory for at least one year or for the duration of any grievance, disciplinary action or legal proceedings regarding the sample, whichever is longer. At the conclusion of said period, the sample is to be destroyed along with laboratory maintained paperwork.
- iv. The laboratory is authorized to test only for the following drugs or classes of drugs: marijuana metabolites, cocaine metabolites, opiate metabolites, Phencyclidine and amphetamines. The laboratory shall test only for these substances within the limits of initial and confirmation tests as currently defined by DHHS/SAMHSA. Initial testing will consist of a preliminary immunoassay (EMIT Screen). If initial testing results are negative, testing shall be discontinued.
- v. Under this Agreement, the following cutoff levels shall be used in determining test results as positive or negative:

Drug Class.	Prelim. Cutoff	Confirm. Cuto	off
Marijuana metabolite	s100 ng/ml	15 n <u>g</u> /ml	
Cocaine metabolites	300 ng/ml	150 ng/ml	
Opiate metabolites	2,000 ng/ml	2,000 ng/ml	
Phencyclidine	25 na/ml	25 na/ml	
Amphetamines	1,000 ng/ml	500	/ml

- vi. All initial and confirmatory testing shall be performed at a certified laboratory and not at any individual collection site.
- vii. The laboratory will report to the MRO. Upon receipt of an initial positive test, the MRO shall investigate whether there are other alternative medical explanations. The MRO shall contact the Employee to request a valid prescription or other lawful authorization to use such substance, or to determine whether some other reasonable alternative medical explanation exists. Employees shall have 10 business days to submit such

information to the MRO after being contacted. The MRO shall only report a positive result to the County in the case where both the preliminary and confirmatory test results are positive as to the same sample *and* the MRO's independent investigation provides no reasonable alternative medical explanation.

- viii. In the event that tests are altered, invalid, diluted positive or positive test results, upon request to the MRO, each covered Employee will be provided with a report of the confirmed positive results of each test that includes the types of tests conducted, the results of each test, the detection level used by the laboratory and any other information provided to the County by the laboratory.
- e. <u>Change in Testing Procedures:</u>
 - i. The parties recognize that during the life of this agreement, there may be improvements in the technology of testing procedures providing for more accurate testing. In that event, the parties agree to meet and discuss whether this Article should be amended to include such testing procedures in lieu of the procedures set forth in this Article.
 - ii. If the MRO has reported that the results of an Employee's random test are positive, the Employee may be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including removal. This section does not apply to those Employees who have independently sought treatment through any Employer's Employee Assistance Plan or private treatment/medical practitioner prior to notification of the random test. In those cases only, discipline is deferred and the Employee will be subject to proof of fitness for duty and proof of completion of affiliated treatment plans. Employees who are not fit for duty will be reviewed for separation from service, Employees who do not provide proof of completion of affiliated treatment plans may be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including removal.
 - iii. Any second failed random test will result in disciplinary action, up to and including removal.

Article 45: LICENSE/CERTIFICATION

The Employer reserves the right to determine, in its sole discretion, whether an Employee is required to possess any certification and/or license, including, but not limited to, a LEADS certification, as a condition of their continued employment with the County. The Employer shall notify all Employees who are required to possess any certification and/or license as a condition of their continued employment. Employees will immediately notify their immediate supervisor if a required certification and/or license has expired, or has been restricted, revoked, suspended, or otherwise denied by the certifying or licensing body, within twenty-four hours of the expiration, restriction, revocation, suspension, or denial.

If an Employee fails to obtain or maintain a required certification and/or license, the Employer shall provide the Employee with thirty (30) calendar days to attempt compliance before taking adverse employment action against the Employee. If an Employee fails to obtain the required certification and/or license within this thirty (30) calendar day period, the County shall terminate the Employee.

The termination of an Employee for failure to possess a required certification and/or license is subject to the parties' Grievance Procedure, except for arbitration proceedings. The parties agree that arbitration is not a viable option for any grievances challenging the termination of an Employee for failure to possess a required certification and/or license.

Article 46: EXPIRATION AND RENEWAL

This Agreement is effective upon the date of ratification by the County Council, and notwithstanding any other dates referenced on the cover of the Agreement, as footers on each page or elsewhere therein, unless specifically indicated. The Agreement shall remain in full force and effect until 11:59 p.m. on December 31, 2026, and shall thereafter continue in full force and effect from year to year and shall be renewed for successive years unless written notice of termination or a desire to modify or change this Agreement is given, in writing, by either party at least sixty (60) days prior to the expiration date.

Article 47: PAID PARENTAL LEAVE

The parental leave provision of the Employee Handbook shall be applicable to employees in the bargaining unit. Any future change to the Employee Handbook on parental leave shall also be applicable to the bargaining unit.

Article 48: PAYROLL

In the event that an employee receives an overpayment, the Parties agree that the County has the right to recoup the overpayment. Prior to recouping the overpayment, the County shall meet and discuss the terms of repayment with the Employee and Union.

FOR THE UNION:

Date

inda L. Hinton, **District 4 Vice President**

FOR THE COUNTY:

4MIL

3/28/24,

Date Chris Ronayne, County Executive, or his designee pursuant to Executive Order EO2023-0003,

24

Gary Kundrat, President CWA, Local 4340)

David Passalacqua CWA, Local 4340

<

Approved as to legal form:

Date

Date

Cuyahoga County Department of Law

Side Letter

<u>Section 1:</u> Effective the first day of the first full pay period of 2024, the parties agree that the Sheriff Clerk classification will contain one pay level as set forth in Article 12 of this agreement.

Section 2: Retroactive to the first day of the first full pay period of January 2024, any incumbent employees in the Sheriff Clerk Pay Level 1 shall be placed at the new step 1 for the Sheriff Clerk Classification.

Section 3: Retroactive to the first day of the first full pay period in January 2024, incumbent employees in the Sheriff's Clerk Pay Level 2 and Administrative Coordinator Position shall be placed on the new Wage Schedule as set forth on the table below.

EE ID	Last name	First name	Initial step placement
2217	Pavlik	Valerie	9
2813	Zupan	Jeannie	9
1844	Vongsouvanh	Somphong	9
2157	Eckert	Karri	9
2380	Candow	Pamela	9
2510	Husel	Sandra	9
202514	Prasek	Shannon	9
205351	Rivera	Kimberly	9
205904	Acklin	Erin	9
210789	Milton	Benjamin	9
213659	Greener	Vicki	9
213760	Blatnik	Judith	9
222199	Lewis	Ashley	8
225185	Fabian	Rita	5
225787	Peak	Aisha	5
226594	Kwiatkowski	David	4
226611	Hugo	Katelyn	4
226610	Brewer	Amanda	4
227360	Dancie	Nakisha	4
227364	Cage	Janiese	4
227702	Hemphill	Jayla	4
227899	Formica-Morgan	Samantha	3
228731	Allen	GeQuise	3
229143	Hollis	Jno	2
225948	Carlton	Christy	2
230168	Bell	Alithma	2
700025	Felton	Belinda	2
700161	Zigman	Stacey	2

700349	King	Deneen	2
700935	Crawford	Montel	1
700972	Davis-Croom	Stefanie	1
700974	Fowkes	Lauren	1
700980	Taylor	Randall	1
701064	Castro	Evelynn	1
701464	Gottwald	Christine	1

Section 4: Retroactive to the first day of the first full pay period in January 2024, incumbent employees in the Data Systems Programmer/Data Systems Technician shall be placed at the same step assignment as they were on December 31, 2023.

<u>Section 5:</u> Nothing stated herein is intended to limit or diminish in any way management's rights set forth under the parties' collective bargaining agreement.